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The Third Meeting of the Executive Board of the Asian Mayors Forum was held from 

28 to 30 November 2013 in the main building of the Municipality of Gaziantep, Turkey 

 

Participants 

This international event was organized by the Asian Mayors Forum Secretariat (AMF) and hosted 

by the Metropolitan Municipality of Gaziantep. Participants from 17 Asian Cities and Metropolitans as 

well as representatives from a number of international organizations who took part in this meeting 

included (in alphabetical order):Gaziantep, Qazvin, South New Delhi,Ankara, Shiraz, Istanbul, Haikou, 

Tehran, Colombo, Qom, Tripoli, Karaj, Baalbeck, Tutin, Antakya, Seoul, Bangkok, Al-Quds Al-Sharif, 

Union of Municipalities of Marmara, United Cities and Local Government (UCLG/MEWA) and UN 

Habitat. 

 

      

Opening ceremony  



2 

 

 

Opening Session Speakers  

The opening session began with welcoming remarks by Dr. Asim Guzelbey, the Honorable Mayor 

of Gaziantep as the host to the third Executive Board Meeting. Dr. Guzelbey welcomed all participants 

and ƴƻǘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ άƛƴ ǘƻŘŀȅΩǎ ǿƻǊƭŘΣ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƎƭƻōŀƭƛȊŀǘƛƻƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƳƻƴ ǾŀƭǳŜǎ ŀǊŜ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ 

shared by different human communities and cities. We wish that these values be always on the side of 

ǇŜŀŎŜ ŀƴŘ ƭƻǾŜΦέ 

                                   
Mayor of Gaziantep 

 

 

The second speaker was Mr. Mohammad Khodadadi, the Honorable Secretary General of AMF 

who also made welcoming remarks to the participants representing member cities and observer 

ƻǊƎŀƴƛȊŀǘƛƻƴǎΦ aǊΦ YƘƻŘŀŘŀŘƛ ǇƻƛƴǘŜŘ ƻǳǘΥ άthis meeting is yet another opportunity to renew our resolve 

to work together for a better and more prosperous Asia. Each member-city of our organization has a 

role to play in the promotion of this ideal goal and a fair share of responsibility in facilitating and 

materializiƴƎ ƛǘǎ ǊŜǉǳƛǊŜƳŜƴǘǎΦ Χ ²Ƙŀǘ ƛǎ ƴŜŜŘŜŘ ŀǘ ǘƘƛǎ ǎǘŀƎŜ ƛǎ ǘƻ ŎƻƳŜ ǳǇ ǿƛǘƘ ǇǊŀŎǘƛŎŀƭ ǊƻŀŘƳŀǇǎ 

and devise effective mechanisms to better implement the decisions made by the AMF General 
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Assembly. The AMF Charter has entrusted the Executive Board with this crucial responsibility. Thus we 

have gathered here to make decisions, output ideas, develop plans, and provide action plans for the 

AMF member cities in order to move the Forum closer to its goals and objectives.έ 

 

                

Secretary General of AMF 

 

Honorable Dr. Vallop Suwande, the Representative of M.S. Sukhumbhand Paribatra (the 

President of AMF) was the next speaker who conveyed a message on behalf of M.R. Sukhumbhand 

Paribatra, the Governor of Bangkok and the President of the Asian Mayors Forum. He always mentions 

that he has been privileged and honored to be chosen as the President of the Forum. He emphasized 

that M.R. Sukhumbhand Paribatra deems this Executive Board Meeting a very significant event. He 

stated that this is a very important opportunity for all the distinguished mayors to get together and 

share their visions and determination to uphold the principles of the AMF Charter. 
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Representative of Bangkok  

Mr. Ibrahim Evrim, the Deputy Secretary General of Gaziantep Municipality concluded the 

opening session by his warm welcoming words extended to the participants and presented a video clip 

about the considerable progresses accomplished in the development of the city of Gaziantep.  

                     

Representative of Gaziantep  
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Executive Board Meeting on Organizational Matters 

The opening session was followed by Executive Board Meeting on Organizational Matters. According 

to the Agenda prepared by the Secretariat, this session proceeded in the following order:  

1. Report by the Secretary General  

Honorable Mr. Khodadadi, the Secretary General of the Asian Mayors Forum presented a 

comprehensive report on the activities of the organization in the following order: 

          

Chairmen of the Meeting 

 

A) AMF Website 

Following the Executive Board and General Assembly meetings in Bangkok, the AMF 

Bangkok Declaration mandated the Secretariat to pursue certain important tasks by requesting 

the Secretary General to produce specific reports on them. The AMF Secretary General 

presented a report focusing on three such important mandates. The first item involves "further 

use of information technology and on-line communication by AMF Members including upgrading 

ǘƘŜ {ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊƛŀǘΩǎ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ ŀƴŘ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƛƴƎ ŀ Řŀǘŀ ōŀƴƪ ƻŦ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǊŜǇƻǊǘǎ ƻƴ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎŦǳl 

urban projects from all Member cities." The Secretary General reported that the Secretariat has 

so far been successful in setting up an informative and up-to-date website and a working 
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electronic communication system through which we have been trying to keep member cities 

fully aware of all developments within the organization.  

As the Secretary General pointed out while the Secretariat has dedicated time and 

energy to develop this system, it fully depends on the provision of all sorts of support by the 

AMF member cities. It is therefore incumbent upon the Executive Board and future meeting of 

the General Assembly to encourage all member cities to supply their relevant data along with 

the "documents and reports on successful urban projects" to be posted on the AMF website. 

 

B) AMF Awards 

The second task of mandated to the Secretariat by the Bangkok Declaration was 

"establishing AMF Awards to be granted on competitive and expert evaluation bases to the most 

successful accomplishments by member cities within the scope of activities of the three AMF 

Standing Commissions". The General Assembly asked the Secretariat to submit a report on the 

issue to the next meeting of the Executive Board for its consideration.  

                            

Opening ceremony 

 

The Secretary General submitted an initial report on establishing Asian Mayors Award for Urban 

Innovation and presented an outline of the initiative by addressing its Purposes & Objectives as well as 

Rules & Procedures. The main purpose and objective of the AMF Award was described as follows: The 

Award has been intended to promote and reward the successful and best practices of cities and local 

governments in advancing AMF goals and improving urban management. Furthermore, the purposes of 
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the award include: rewarding outstanding performances of cities and local governments in innovation, 

encouraging cities and local governments to advance innovation, improving local governance, 

publicizing and advocating successful cases in urban innovation.  

                                                               
Opening ceremony  

The rules and regulation part included titles such as content and intervals; eligibility criteria; assessment 

criteria; selection process; awarding procedures. It was suggested that the first Asian Mayors Award will 

be awarded in the Fourth General Assembly Meeting in 2014 and it will be presented every two years to 

up to 5 outstanding initiatives that are judged according to the rules and procedures and each will 

receive a prize consisting of an AMF Trophy and an AMF Certificate.  

The eligibility criteria are to be as follows: 

1. The Asian Mayors Award is open to all cities and Asian regions and members of UCLG and 

Metropolis.  

2. Submitters shall be responsible for the truth and validity of their submissions. 

3. Submitted applications for the Asian Mayors Award should meet the following criteria:  

a) It should involve an original initiative such as a policy, a project or practice aimed at 

promoting social, environmental, technological, economic, and/or 

governance/administrative undertakings in the city or region. 

b) It must be currently running, or have been completed within the past two years. 

c) It must provide indicators or evidence of substantial impacts or changes that cause 

or contribute to meeting the stated objective(s) of the initiative. 

d) Submissions that do not succeed in being selected for the AMF Award may re-

submit in subsequent cycles should there be new evidence or indicators of impacts 

or changes. 
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Opening ceremony  

 

The text of the proposed initiative for establishing Asian Mayors Award for Urban Innovation is printed 

in a separate page in this Report. 

 

C) Data Bank on Urban Traffic and Transportation 

The Bangkok Declaration also welcomed άǘƘŜ ǇǊƻǇƻǎŀƭ ōȅ ¢ŜƘǊŀƴ aǳƴƛŎƛǇŀƭƛǘȅ ǘƻ Ŝstablish an ad 

hoc working group comprising all volunteer members to identify ways and means for developing 

a data bank on urban traffic and transportation with a human-oriented perspective." The 

Secretary General added that the Secretariat has been working with Tehran municipality to 

arrange for the gathering of experts on the subject. Following the Secretary General report on 

the subject, Mr. Mozaffari, the distinguished representative of Tehran municipality in this 

meeting informed the Executive Board of the progress made so far in this regard and announced 

that the municipality of Tehran is ready to host the working group meeting in September 2014 

in further coordination with the Secretariat. 
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D) Membership Fee 

The Secretary General further pointed out that the Bangkok Declaration while 

confirming the Executive Board's decision on the AMF annual budget, "called upon AMF 

members to provide their respective membership fees, as well as voluntary contributions, in due 

time". While AMF remains heavily dependent on the generous support by the municipality of 

Tehran, the Secretary General reported that AMF progress in this area has not been satisfactory. 

He, therefore, sought guidelines and practical measures the Executive Board could provide in 

this regard. 

 

 

E) Expanding the Scope of AMF Membership and Broadening Inter-Organizational Relations 

The Secretary General touched upon the important issues of developing working relations with 

sister organizations as a priority in his work. He highlighted the following in his report: 

i. Reaching a mutual agreement between AMF and UCLG-MEWA for granting observer 

status to each other and participation in each other's meetings; 
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ii. Meeting the Secretary General of the Union of Municipalities of Marmara (UMM) in 

Istanbul and exploring existing grounds for future cooperation between the two 

organizations; 

iii. Receiving a delegation from municipality of Haikou and discussing its preparation for 

membership;  

iv. Receiving the Secretary General of Organization of 8 Developing Countries (D8) and 

reviewing the possibilities for future cooperation. 

 

F) New Premises of the AMF Secretariat 

The Secretary General informed the Executive Board that thanks to the generosity of Honorable 

Dr. Ghalibaf, the Mayor of Tehran and close cooperation by Tehran Municipality, the Secretariat has 

now moved to its new office with beautiful surrounding in one of the most affluent areas of Tehran. 

               

The headquarter of Asian mayors Forum Secretariat-Tehran 


